

Att: The Hon. Kelly O'Dwyer and The Hon. Kate Ellis

Email: consultations@finance.gov.au

20th October 2021

Dear Ms O'Dwyer and Ms Ellis

RE: Parliamentary Business Resources Act 2017 and Independent Parliamentary Expenses Authority Act 2017 Review Submission

Thank you for the opportunity to provide a submission to the IPEA act review, with particular reference to the resourcing of large electorates such as my electorate of O'Connor.

The electorate of O'Connor currently measures 866 000 sq km in the South East of Western Australia with 101 000 enrolled voters living across 38 local government authorities.

The recently completed Western Australian redistribution which saw WA reduced from 16 seats to 15 seats has seen the electorate grow to over 110 000 enrolled voters spread across 59 LGA's (see attached map).

The main population centres of Albany (pop 35000), Kalgoorlie (pop 30000) are 800km apart by road and Esperance (pop 15000) is roughly 450 km by road from these two main centres.

Given the widely dispersed population and incredibly diverse communities in large electorates, a much higher level of resourcing is required to give constituents an even remote chance of achieving similar access to their federal representative that a constituent in an metropolitan electorate would enjoy.

Offices

The three current Commonwealth leased offices are situated in Albany, Kalgoorlie and Esperance and are staffed using 5 of the 6 FTE electorate officers that the electorate is entitled to under the current arrangements.

In addition to the Commonwealth leased offices I have also privately funded offices in the regional towns of Collie, Manjimup and Narrogin, all predominantly in the southwestern part of the electorate and staffed by 1 FTE EO based in Collie and travelling to the other offices (around 100km) 1 or 2 days per week.

In accordance with section 102, I can only claim a refund on one privately funded office (Manjimup @ \$800 per month) of a total allowance of \$20,000 for electorates over 25,000 sq km.

Staff

Allocating staff across 3 Commonwealth funded offices and a privately funded office is necessary to provide a human face to constituents.

In my case I also use a significant amount of the office support (staff Relief) budget to provide additional staff support across the very thinly staffed offices.

Unfortunately, there have been occasions where staff have felt isolated and unsupported, and I have ongoing concerns for staff security where they are alone in an office.

Merredin

As a result of the 2021 Western Australian redistribution, the regional wheatbelt centre of Merredin and 14 surrounding LGA's were included in the electorate of O'Connor.

Given the importance of Merredin as regional service centre, the member for Durack has allocated one of her three Commonwealth funded offices to the town to service the broader region.

The Commonwealth is now in the situation where under the current arrangements, it will have to forego the lease on one of the offices in O'Connor as there will be four offices within the boundaries which exceeds the current cap of three.

While unsure of the fit out cost of the Merredin office, I am aware that the Esperance office(75 sq m) cost \$350 000 as recently as 2018.

I would suggest it would be a poor use of taxpayer resources to abandon the significant investment in office capacity already invested in towns and regional areas that are at least 300 km's from the nearest Commonwealth electorate office.

Recommendation

Federal Member for O'Connor

To resolve this situation which is particular to O'Connor I suggest an addition to subsection 32(2) 71 (2) to include "all electorates over 1 000 000sq km's have an allowance of \$50000 indexed and the allowance able to be allocated to more than one office".

This will allow members to exercise their discretion as to where to allocate resources over and above the 3 Commonwealth leased offices to best serve their constituents.

Staff resources would also need to be increased commensurate with the increased office resource and I would suggest one additional B position and one additional A position along with the appropriate additional ESA.

Thank you for considering the unique issues confronting the Electorate of O'Connor, and for working towards an improved level of access for constituent's, which while never being comparable with city-based electorates, can certainly be enhanced with an increased level of resourcing.

If you require further information or detail I would be delighted to assist.

Yours sincerely

BICK WILSON MP

